FINANCIAL STATEMENTS, REQUIRED SUPPLEMENTARY INFORMATION, AND OTHER FINANCIAL INFORMATION

West Virginia Board of Risk and Insurance Management (an Enterprise Fund of the State of West Virginia) Years Ended June 30, 2015 and 2014 With Report of Independent Auditors

Ernst & Young LLP





Financial Statements, Required Supplementary Information, and Other Financial Information

Years Ended June 30, 2015 and 2014

Table of Contents

Report of Independent Auditors	1
Management's Discussion and Analysis	4
Basic Financial Statements	
Statements of Net Position	
Statements of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Net Position	
Statements of Cash Flows	
Notes to Financial Statements	16
Required Supplementary Information	
Ten-Year Claims Development Information (Unaudited)	50
Reconciliation of Unpaid Claims and Claims Adjustment Expense	
Liability by Type of Contract (Unaudited)	51
Other Financial Information	
Combining Statement of Net Position	52
Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Net Position	
Form 7, Deposits Disclosure	54
Form 8, Investments Disclosure	55
Form 8-A, Deposits and Investments Disclosure	56
Form 9, Schedule of Receivables (Other Than State Agencies)	57
Form 10, Schedule of Accounts Receivable From Other State Agencies	58
Form 13, Schedule of Changes in Long-Term Obligations – Compensated Absences	59
Report of Independent Auditors on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and	
on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of the Financial Statements	
Performed in Accordance With Government Auditing Standards	60



Ernst & Young LLP 900 United Center 500 Virginia Street East Charleston, WV 25301 Tel: +1 304 343 8971 Fax: +1 304 357 5994 ey.com

Report of Independent Auditors

The Board of Directors and Management West Virginia Board of Risk and Insurance Management

Report on the Financial Statements

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of the West Virginia Board of Risk and Insurance Management (BRIM), an enterprise fund of the State of West Virginia, as of and for the years ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the BRIM's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

Management's Responsibility for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of these financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles; this includes the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free of material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

Auditor's Responsibility

Our responsibility is to express opinions on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards*, issued by the Comptroller General of the United States. Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement.

An audit involves performing procedures to obtain audit evidence about the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements. The procedures selected depend on the auditor's judgment, including the assessment of the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error. In making those risk assessments, the auditor considers internal control relevant to the entity's preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the entity's internal control. Accordingly, we express no such opinion. An audit also includes evaluating the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluating the overall presentation of the financial statements.



We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Opinion

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of BRIM as of June 30, 2015 and 2014, and the changes in the financial position and cash flows for the years then ended in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles.

Basis of Presentation

As discussed in Note 2, the financial statements of BRIM are intended to present the financial position, and the changes in financial position and cash flows of only that portion of the business type activities of the State of West Virginia that is attributable to the transactions of BRIM. They do not purport to, and do not, present fairly the financial position of the State of West Virginia as of June 30, 2015 and 2014, and the changes in its financial position and its cash flows for the years then ended in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles. Our opinion is not modified with respect to this matter.

Required Supplementary Information

U.S. generally accepted accounting principles require that Management's Discussion and Analysis on pages 4 to 11 and the supplemental schedule of Ten-Year Claims Development Information on page 50 be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, which considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Supplementary Information

Our audit was conducted for the purpose of forming opinions on the financial statements that collectively comprise BRIM's basic financial statements. The Financial Accounting and Reporting Section closing book forms listed in the table of contents are presented for purposes of additional analysis and are not a required part of the basic financial statements.



The information is the responsibility of management and was derived from and relates directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements. Such information has been subjected to the auditing procedures applied in the audit of the basic financial statements and certain additional procedures, including comparing and reconciling such information directly to the underlying accounting and other records used to prepare the basic financial statements or to the basic financial statements themselves, and other additional procedures in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States. In our opinion, the information is fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the basic financial statements as a whole.

Other Reporting Required by Government Auditing Standards

In accordance with *Government Auditing Standards*, we also have issued our report dated December 7, 2015, on our consideration of BRIM's internal control over financial reporting and on our tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts, and grant agreements and other matters. The purpose of that report is to describe the scope of our testing of internal control over financial reporting and compliance and the results of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the internal control over financial reporting or on compliance. That report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering BRIM's internal control over financial reporting and compliance.

Ernst + Young LLP

December 7, 2015

Management's Discussion and Analysis

Year Ended June 30, 2015 (Dollars in Thousands)

OVERVIEW OF THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Management of the West Virginia Board of Risk and Insurance Management (BRIM) provides this Management's Discussion and Analysis for readers of BRIM's financial statements. This narrative overview of the financial activities of BRIM is for the years ended June 30, 2015, 2014, and 2013. BRIM provides property and casualty insurance to the State of West Virginia (the State) agencies and Senate Bill 3 (SB3) entities, which include boards of education, and governmental and nonprofit organizations. BRIM also administers a coal mine subsidence reinsurance program that makes available to the general public dwelling insurance covering damage caused by the collapse of underground coal mines. From December 2001 until novation to a physician's mutual on July 1, 2004, BRIM's program was expanded to include providing medical malpractice insurance to private sector health care providers (referred to hereafter as the House Bill 601 Program). The hospitals that were non-renewed in 2003 are still being managed by BRIM for claims that were made during the period they were insured.

As an enterprise fund, BRIM's financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles for governmental entities. The three basic financial statements presented are as follows:

• Statement of Net Position – This statement presents information reflecting BRIM's assets, liabilities, and net position and is categorized into current and noncurrent assets and liabilities. For purposes of the financial statements, current assets and liabilities are those assets and liabilities with immediate liquidity or that are collectible or becoming due within 12 months of the statement's date.

The statement of net position reports a separate financial statement element called *deferred outflows of resources*. This financial statement element represents a consumption of net position that applies to a future period and so will *not* be recognized as an outflow of resources (expense) until that time. BRIM reports \$127 as deferred outflow of resources on the statement of net position. The statement of net position reports a separate financial statement element called *deferred inflows of resources*. This financial statement element represents an acquisition of net position that applies to a future period and so will *not* be recognized as an inflow of resources (revenue) until that time. BRIM reports \$270 as deferred inflows of resources on the statement of net position.

• Statement of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Net Position – This statement reflects the operating and nonoperating revenues and expenses for the operating year. Operating revenues primarily consist of premium income with major sources of operating expenses

Management's Discussion and Analysis (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

being claims loss and loss adjustment expense and general and administrative expenses. Nonoperating revenues primarily consist of investment income and appropriations from the State.

• *Statement of Cash Flows* – The statement of cash flows is presented on the direct method of reporting, which reflects cash flows from operating, noncapital financing, and investing activities. Cash collections and payments are reflected on this statement to arrive at the net increase or decrease in cash and cash equivalents for the year.

FINANCIAL HIGHLIGHTS

(Dollars in Thousands)

The following tables summarize the statements of net position and changes in net position as of and for the years ended June 30, 2015, 2014, and 2013:

	 2015	2014	2013	Change 201 Amount	15–2014 Percent	Change 201 Amount	l4–2013 Percent
Cash and cash equivalents Advance deposits with	\$ 19,505	\$ 13,354	\$ 19,723	\$ 6,151	46.1 %	\$ (6,369)	(32.3)%
carrier/trustee	204,219	206,774	201,613	(2,555)	(1.2)	5,161	2.6
Receivables	2,531	3,611	4,001	(1,080)	(29.9)	(390)	(9.7)
Prepaid insurance	 -	_	7	_	-	 (7)	100.0
Total current assets	226,255	223,739	225,344	2,516	1.1	(1,605)	(0.7)
Noncurrent investments	137,824	147,378	139,875	(9,554)	(6.5)	7,503	5.4
Total assets	 364,079	371,117	365,219	(7,038)	(1.9)	 5,898	1.6
Deferred outflows of resources (pension expense)	127	_	_	127	100.0	_	_
Estimated claim expense	47,890	53,448	49,793	(5,558)	(10.4)	3,655	7.3
Unearned premiums	7,659	7,518	6,757	141	1.9	761	11.3
Agent commissions payable	1,032	939	861	93	9.9	78	9.1
Accrued expenses	 1,389	469	603	920	196.2	 (134)	(22.2)
Total current liabilities	57,970	62,374	58,014	(4,404)	(7.1)	4,360	7.5
Estimated claim expense	113,070	99,756	93,775	13,314	13.3	5,981	6.4
Compensated absences	 76	76	64	_	-	 12	18.7
Total noncurrent liabilities	 113,146	99,832	93,839	13,314	13.3	 5,993	6.4
Total liabilities	 171,116	162,206	151,853	8,910	5.5	 10,353	6.8
Deferred inflows of resources (pension expense)	270	_	_	270	100.0	_	_
Net position: Restricted	55,428	53,595	49,372	1,833	3.4	4,223	8.5
Unrestricted	137,392	155,316	163,994	(17,924)	(11.5)	(8,678)	(5.6)
Net position	\$ 192,820	\$ 208,911	\$ 213,366	\$ (16,091)	(7.7)	\$ (4,455)	(2.1)

Management's Discussion and Analysis (continued)

	2015 2014			Change 2015–20142013AmountPercent					Change 2014–2013 Amount Percent		
Premiums Less excess coverage	\$	58,204 (6,197)	\$	52,128 (6,102)	\$ 47,134 (5,825)	\$	6,076 (95)	11.7 % 1.6	\$	4,994 (277)	10.6 % 4.8
Net operating revenues		52,007		46,026	41,309		5,981	13.0		4,717	11.4
Claims and claims adjustment											
expense		68,145		61,626	54,018		6,519	10.6		7,608	14.1
General and administrative		3,541		3,898	3,275		(357)	(9.2)		623	19.0
Total operating expenses		71,686		65,524	57,293		6,162	9.4		8,231	14.4
Operating loss		(19,679)		(19,498)	(15,984)		181	0.9		(3,514)	22.0
Nonoperating revenues:											
Investment income		4,833		17,043	7,835		(12,210)	(71.6)		9,208	117.5
Appropriation transfer HB4261		_		(2,000)	_		2,000	(100.0)		(2,000)	(100.0)
Payment to transfer HB601		(100.0			
estimated future IBNR		(750)		-	-		(750)	100.0		-	-
Total nonoperating revenues,		4 092		15 042	7 025		(10.060)	(72.0)		7 200	92.0
net Changes in not position		4,083		15,043	7,835 (8,149)		(10,960) (11,141)	(72.9) 250.1		7,208	
Changes in net position		(15,596)		(4,455)	(8,149)		(11,141)	230.1		5,094	(45.3)
Total net position – beginning Cumulative effect of adoption		208,911		213,366	221,515		(4,455)	(2.1)		(8,149)	(3.7)
of GASB 68		(495)		_	_		(495)	100.0		_	_
Total net position – beginning							. /				
of year restated		208,416		213,366	221,515		(4,950)	(2.3)		(8,149)	(4.0)
Total net position – end	\$	192,820	\$	208,911	\$ 213,366	\$	(16,091)	(7.7)	\$	(4,455)	(2.1)
Total revenues	\$	56,090	\$	61,069	\$ 49,144	\$	(4,979)	(8.2)	\$	11,925	24.3
Total expenses	\$	71,686	\$	65,524	\$ 57,293	\$	6,162	9.4	\$	8,231	14.4

(Dollars in Thousands)

- Total assets decreased by \$7,038 in 2015 and increased by \$5,898 in 2014. The decrease in 2015 is due to a decrease in investment earnings offset partially by an increase in premium revenue. The increase in 2014 is due to increased premiums and higher investment earnings. This was offset by an increase in claims paid to claimants in 2014.
- Total liabilities increased \$8,910 in 2015 and \$10,353 in 2014. Estimated claims expense increased in 2015 and 2014, mostly from adverse development of both current and prior year reserve estimates, including an unanticipated increase in State general liability claims (primarily in 2010 and 2011 reserves) and a couple of large property loss occurrences that adversely impacted both the State and SB3 programs (2012 reserves).

Management's Discussion and Analysis (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

- Several factors contributed to the \$16,091 decrease in total net position for 2015 and the \$4,455 decrease for 2014. In 2015, while revenue increased, investment earnings decreased significantly, \$12,210, due to market conditions. BRIM also implemented GASB 68 in 2015, which resulted in an adjustment that reduced beginning retained earnings by \$495. Total operating expenses for the year increased \$6,162, which was caused wholly by the increase in claims expense. In 2014, the increase in estimated claims expense liability grew by a combined \$9,636, based on the actuarial study. The investment returns of 2014 did not offset the increase in claims liability, which led to the decrease in net position. Also included within the net position category are restricted positions totaling \$55,428 in 2015, \$53,595 in 2014, and \$49,372 in 2013 for programs that provide mine subsidence coverage to the general public per the West Virginia State Code and that provide medical malpractice tail coverage for the House Bill 601 Program.
- Total net operating revenues increased by \$5,981 in 2015 and increased by \$4,717 in 2014. The unfavorable claims trend developments in prior years' outstanding claims reserve has led BRIM to increase premium rates to policyholders for 2015 and 2014.
- Total operating expenses increased to \$71,686 in 2015 from \$65,524 in 2014. Claims and claims adjustment expense increased year over year by \$6,519 while G&A expenses decreased by \$357.
- Nonoperating revenues, net decreased by \$10,960 in 2015 and increased \$7,208 in 2014. The decreased investment returns reflect the lower interest rate environment decreasing overall yields on fixed-income securities that make up most of the investments being held, as well as a weaker stock market, which impacted the other investment holdings. Another component of the 2015 nonoperating revenues was the disposition of potential House Bill 601 Program claims to a third party. BRIM paid \$750, based on the future estimated IBNR of these claims, to dispose of these liabilities.
- Total revenues and total expenses from 2015 to 2014 and from 2014 to 2013 have fluctuated due to the year-over-year increases and reductions in premium rates, the changes in the retained loss estimates, and the variations in annual investment market returns. See the analysis of these individual components, as previously discussed, for additional information.

OVERALL ANALYSIS

The overall condition of BRIM deteriorated 7.7% from the prior year compared with a decrease of 2.1% from 2013 to 2014. Reserves increased, and there was also a decrease in investment earnings. The overall increase in claims and claims adjustment expense as well as the significant

Management's Discussion and Analysis (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

decrease in investment earnings caused the decrease of net position for the current year, reflecting a net position total of \$192,820 at June 30, 2015. BRIM continues to adhere to a comprehensive financial stability and rating plan.

Unpaid Claims Liability

BRIM's most significant number on its statements of net position is the liability for estimated unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense. This liability consists of two parts: claims of which BRIM is aware that have been reserved and incurred but not reported (IBNR) claims, which are projected by an independent actuary. From fiscal year 2014 to 2015, the liability for unpaid claims increased from \$153,204 to \$160,960. The chart below shows the estimated unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense liability for fiscal years 2006 through 2015.



House Bills 601 and 2122

In December 2001, the West Virginia Legislature passed House Bill 601, which authorized BRIM to provide medical malpractice and general liability coverage to health care providers. This bill was created as a result of the medical malpractice insurance crisis created by private sector insurance companies' nonrenewing insurance policies for health care providers on a national level and in the State.

During the legislative session in early 2003, House Bill 2122 was enacted. This bill allowed for the physicians insured under House Bill 601 to novate into a physicians' mutual. On July 1, 2004, these physicians were novated to the West Virginia Physicians' Mutual Insurance

Management's Discussion and Analysis (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

Company (WVPMIC). The hospitals and clinics that did not novate were not renewed by BRIM prior to June 30, 2004. Tail coverage was offered to all terminated insurers in House Bill 601. In March 2015, BRIM novated any potential future claims on the tail policies to a commercial carrier. BRIM paid the carrier \$750 to assume the liability of these claims.

Results by Line of Business for BRIM

BRIM's lines of business are comprised of the State (state agencies), SB3 (for nonprofits, boards of education, and other governmental units), mine subsidence (for home and business owners), and House Bill 601 (medical malpractice for private physicians).

The following chart shows the breakdown by customer and line of business of the total estimated claim liability number, which is \$160,960. As demonstrated in the chart, the largest claim volume for BRIM relates to general liability for the State agencies and SB3 programs and the State agencies' medical malpractice coverage.



There is no long-term debt activity.

Management's Discussion and Analysis (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

ECONOMIC FACTORS AND NEXT YEAR'S RATES

Management's Plan to Maintain Net Position by Line of Business

BRIM has had no deficiency in net position for the programs it has overseen for several years. Previously, however, a deficiency arose, primarily due to adverse claim development in the general liability and medical malpractice lines of business for the State and SB3. The following paragraphs describe the essential plans that BRIM continues to follow to ensure that all lines of business remain fiscally solvent and that the individual programs are financially sound.

Risk Management

BRIM continues pursuing an aggressive risk management plan to help identify the risks underlying the adverse losses that occurred in earlier years. Processes are in place to allow for better organization and for proper documentation of activities. BRIM has been working on ways to increase and improve communications, both within the agency and with its customers, and has been promoting interaction within the agency with regard to loss control utilization. In conjunction with the underwriting department, a system of credits and surcharges is in place, based on loss control efforts and cooperation, or lack thereof, on the part of BRIM's insurers.

Investment Returns

Investment income decreased for fiscal year 2015 and increased for 2014. The market conditions in 2015 were not as favorable as 2014, and investment income was significantly lower. The increase in 2014 was due to a slightly more favorable interest rate environment and a stronger stock market. All BRIM funds held by the West Virginia Investment Management Board (WVIMB) inure to the benefit of program participants. BRIM reinvests the investment earnings on funds held by the WVIMB and occasionally withdraws monies from these funds, as needed, for operating and short-term cash requirements. In 2015 and 2014, BRIM withdrew \$12 million and \$6 million, respectively, of its funds from the WVIMB for operational purposes.

Premium Determination Process

BRIM has properly maintained premiums across all lines of business for the past several years based on relevant exposure data, claims loss history, and investment returns. Charging proper premiums, consistent with the commercial industry, has enabled BRIM to adequately cover losses. Although fiscal year 2013 benefited from prior years' reserve releases, both 2015 and 2014 saw overall net increases in retained claims reserves. If this recent claim trend persists over the next several fiscal years and future investment returns continue to decline, it may require that

Management's Discussion and Analysis (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

premiums increase to allow for a sufficient level of funding to adequately sustain the operation of all programs and to help ensure that no premium deficiency develops.

In addition, BRIM adopted a net asset reserve policy in 2014. The policy calculates a ratio of premiums to net assets for comparison to other similar agencies. A range was established to assist BRIM's board in assessing its overall financial condition.

Effective July 1, 2014, BRIM adopted the provisions of Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement No. 68, *Accounting and Financial Reporting for Pensions* – an amendment of GASB Statement No. 27, and GASB Statement No. 71, *Pension Transition for Contributions Made Subsequent to the Measurement Date* – an amendment of GASB Statement No. 68. BRIM determined that it was not practical to restate all periods presented and has recorded the cumulative effect of the decrease to beginning net position of implementing this change of \$495 as of July 1, 2014, which is the net pension liability of \$628 less deferred outflows of resources related to pension plan contributions of \$133 as of that date. BRIM further determined that it was not practical to pensions as of July 1, 2014, and these amounts are not reported.

REQUESTS FOR INFORMATION

This financial report is designed to provide BRIM's customers, governing officials, legislators, citizens, and taxpayers with a general overview of BRIM's accountability for the money it receives. If you have any questions about this report or need additional information, contact the Office of the Chief Financial Officer at (304) 766-2646.

Statements of Net Position

	June 30				
		2015		2014	
		(In Tho	usan	uds)	
Assets					
Current assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	11,286	\$	6,132	
Advance deposits with insurance company and trustee		204,219		206,774	
Receivables		1,934		2,901	
Restricted cash and cash equivalents		8,219		7,222	
Restricted receivables:					
Premiums due from other entities		597		710	
Total current assets		226,255		223,739	
Noncurrent assets:					
Equity position in internal investment pools		89,199		99,641	
Restricted investments		48,625		47,737	
Total noncurrent assets		137,824		147,378	
Total assets		364,079		371,117	
Deferred outflows of resources		127		_	
Liabilities					
Current liabilities:					
Estimated unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense		47,890		53,448	
Unearned premiums		7,659		7,518	
Agent commissions payable		1,032		939	
		1,032		469	
Accrued expenses and other liabilities Total current liabilities		í.			
Total current habilities		57,970		62,374	
Estimated unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense,					
net of current portion		113,070		99,756	
Compensated absences		76		76	
Total noncurrent liabilities		113,146		99,832	
Total liabilities		171,116		162,206	
Deferred inflows of resources		270		_	
Net position:					
Restricted by State code for House Bill 601 Program and					
mine subsidence coverage		55,428		53,595	
Unrestricted		137,392		155,316	
Net position	\$	192,820	\$	208,911	
See accompanying notes.					

Statements of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Net Position

	Year Ended June 30		
	2015	2014	
	(In Tho	usands)	
Operating revenues			
Premiums	\$ 58,204	\$ 52,128	
Less excess coverage/reinsurance premiums	(6,197)	(6,102)	
Net operating revenues	52,007	46,026	
Operating expenses			
Claims and claims adjustment expense	68,145	61,626	
General and administrative	3,541	3,898	
Total operating expenses	71,686	65,524	
Operating loss	(19,679)	(19,498)	
Nonoperating revenues			
Investment income	4,833	17,043	
Appropriation transfer HB4261	_	(2,000)	
Payment to transfer HB601 estimated future IBNR	(750)	_	
Net nonoperating revenues	4,083	15,043	
Changes in net position	(15,596)	(4,455)	
Total net position, beginning of year	208,911	213,366	
Cumulative effect of adoption of GASB 68	(495)	, 	
Net position at beginning of year as restated	208,416	213,366	
Total net position, end of year	\$ 192,820	\$ 208,911	
· · ·	<u> </u>	<u> </u>	

See accompanying notes.

Statements of Cash Flows

	Year Ende	ed June 30
	2015	2014
	(In Tho	usands)
Operating activities		
Receipts from customers	\$ 53,376	\$ 47,200
Payments to employees	(1,014)	(1,391)
Payments to suppliers	(1,662)	(2,567)
Payments to claimants	(60,389)	(51,990)
Deposits to advance deposit with insurance company and trustee	(60,857)	(59,407)
Withdrawals from advance deposit with insurance company		
and trustee	63,411	54,245
Net cash used in operating activities	(7,135)	(13,910)
Noncapital financing activities		
Appropriation transfer HB4261	_	(2,000)
Cumulative effective of GASB 68 adoption	(350)	_
Payment to transfer HB601 estimated future IBNR	(750)	_
Net cash used in noncapital financing activities	(1,100)	(2,000)
Investing activities		
Purchase of investments	(22,064)	(30,636)
Sale of investments	32,417	34,926
Net investment earnings	4,033	5,251
Net cash provided by investing activities	14,386	9,541
Net increase (decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	6,151	(6,369)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	13,354	19,723
Cash and cash equivalents, end of year	<u>\$ 19,505</u>	\$ 13,354
Cash and cash equivalents consist of:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 11,286	\$ 6,132
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	8,219	7,222
	\$ 19,505	\$ 13,354

Statements of Cash Flows (continued)

	Year Ended June 30				
	2015	2014			
	(In Thousands)				
Reconciliation of operating loss to net cash used in operating activities					
Operating loss	\$ (19,679)	\$ (19,498)			
Adjustments to reconcile operating loss to net cash					
used in operating activities					
Decrease (increase) in advanced deposits	2,555	(5,161)			
Decrease in premiums receivable, net	1,080	406			
Decrease in prepaid insurance	_	7			
Increase in estimated liability for unpaid claims					
and claims adjustment expense	7,756	9,637			
Increase (decrease) in other liabilities	1,012	(63)			
Increase in unearned premiums	141	762			
Total adjustments	12,544	5,588			
Net cash used in operating activities	\$ (7,135)	\$ (13,910)			
Noncash activities					
Increase in fair value of investments	\$ 9,554	\$ 11,792			

See accompanying notes.

Notes to Financial Statements

June 30, 2015 (Dollars in Thousands)

1. General (Amounts referenced in this note related to insurance coverages are actual dollars)

The West Virginia Board of Risk and Insurance Management (BRIM) was established in 1957 to provide for the development of the State of West Virginia's (the State and primary government) property and liability self-insurance program. Approximately 161 State agencies participate in the program. Beginning in 1980, county boards of education were authorized to participate in the liability portion of this program, with 55 county boards currently participating in the program. In fiscal year 1987, Senate Bill 3 (SB3) was enacted, allowing local governmental entities and nonprofit organizations to participate in the entire program. There are approximately 900 such entities participating in the program. In 1982, legislation was also enacted requiring BRIM to establish and administer a coal mine subsidence reinsurance program that makes available to the general public dwelling insurance covering damage up to a specific maximum caused by the collapse of underground coal mines.

BRIM operates under the authority granted by the Legislature in Chapter 29, Article 12, and Chapter 33, Article 30, of the West Virginia Code and the provisions of Executive Order 12–86. BRIM is an agency of the State operating within the Department of Administration and is governed by a five-person board of directors appointed by the Governor. Accordingly, BRIM is reported as an enterprise fund of the State operating as a single business segment and is included in the State's Comprehensive Annual Financial Report.

BRIM uses a "modified" paid retrospective rating plan for its liability insurance program. Under the current plan, BRIM annually pays a "premium" deposit into a trust fund in the amount of the estimated losses for the current policy year. As claims are reported, they are paid from the trust funds established by the "premium" deposit. When paid losses exceed the amount of the "premium" deposit, including earnings, BRIM pays into the trust account an additional "premium" deposit estimated to be sufficient to fund any estimated remaining claims and claims adjustment expenses expected to be paid during the ensuing 12-month period. These payments are calculated through retrospective rating adjustments made subsequent to the current policy year. Therefore, the "premiums" paid by BRIM are advance deposits, and BRIM is not indemnified by the insurance company for any losses. Under this plan, the insurance company is compensated for its claim-handling services by a fixed fee negotiated on a yearly basis.

From January 1, 1971 through June 30, 1976, the liability coverage provided by BRIM was limited to \$25 thousand per occurrence on general liability, automobile liability, and medical malpractice claims. From July 1, 1976 through June 30, 1980, the liability coverage provided by BRIM was limited to \$100 thousand per occurrence. From July 1, 1982 through June 30, 1985,

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

1. General (Amounts referenced in this note related to insurance coverages are actual dollars) (continued)

the liability coverage provided by BRIM was limited to \$6 million per occurrence. Since July 1, 1985, the liability coverage provided by BRIM is limited to a \$1 million indemnity per occurrence. In addition, the county boards of education are covered by an excess insurance policy providing up to \$5 million of coverage in excess of the underlying \$1 million limit. These limits only apply to incur indemnity claim losses. BRIM pays all allocated loss adjustment expenses, which are the costs incurred in the reporting, investigation, adjustment, defense, and settlement of claims that are attributable to a specific, individual claim.

Prior to July 1, 1990, BRIM retained the first \$25 thousand of loss per event on property insurance claims. Losses in excess of \$25 thousand per event were also retained within an annual aggregate limit. From July 1, 1990 through June 30, 1991, the exposure retained by BRIM was \$1 million per event. From July 1, 1991 through June 30, 1996, the exposure retained by BRIM was \$2 million per event. Since July 1, 1996, the exposure retained by BRIM is \$1 million per event. BRIM has obtained excess coverage, through insurance companies, covering losses in excess of \$1 million, up to \$400 million per occurrence, subject to various sublimits for particular types of claims as specified in the policy. With the passage of House Bill 532 in March 2015, BRIM is required to retain the first \$1.5 million of medical malpractice liability for the state's medical schools and their related practice plans beginning July 1, 2015.

In 1985, the coal mine subsidence program was legislatively expanded to include all types of building structures, and the maximum amount of insurance available was increased from \$50 thousand to \$75 thousand per structure.

In December 2001, the West Virginia Legislature passed House Bill 601, which authorized BRIM to provide medical malpractice and general liability coverage to private health care providers (the House Bill 601 Program). On July 1, 2004, all physicians novated to the newly formed West Virginia Physicians' Mutual Insurance Company (WVPMIC). BRIM maintained the hospital and facilities in the House Bill 601 Program that did not novate to WVPMIC. However, all policies have been terminated as of June 30, 2004, and the program is in runoff mode only for existing claims and for any claims that may be submitted on any tail policies that were purchased. In 2015, BRIM transferred any potential claims/IBNR run-off to a third-party for \$750.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

1. General (Amounts referenced in this note related to insurance coverages are actual dollars) (continued)

In March 2004, the West Virginia Legislature passed House Bill 4740, creating a Patient Injury Compensation Fund. The purpose of this fund is to provide fair and reasonable compensation to claimants in medical malpractice actions for any portion of economic damages awarded that is uncollectible as a result of previously enacted tort reforms. This fund provides relief to claimants whose damages were limited because of caps for trauma care or as a result of joint and several liabilities. The capitalization of the fund comes from the State's tobacco settlement fund. The activity for this fund is not reflected in BRIM's financial statements. BRIM serves as third-party administrator for this fund and, accordingly, the activity for this fund is reflected in the State's financial statements.

In the normal course of business, BRIM seeks to reduce the loss that may arise from catastrophes or other events that cause unfavorable operating results by reinsuring levels of risk in various areas of exposure with other insurance enterprises or reinsurers. Reinsurance permits recovery of a portion of losses from reinsurers; however, it does not discharge the primary liability of BRIM as direct insurer of the risks insured. BRIM does not report reinsured risks as liabilities unless it is probable that those risks will not be covered by reinsurers.

The funding of the property and liability insurance premiums for the State agencies comes from direct premium assessments on those agencies. SB3 entities are charged a premium to participate in the program. Under the mine subsidence line of business, the ceding insurers pay BRIM a reinsurance premium.

Pursuant to the West Virginia Code, BRIM submits a detailed budgetary schedule of administrative expenses to the secretary of the Department of Administration prior to the beginning of each fiscal year. The fundamental purpose of budgetary control is to plan for the expected level of operations and to provide management with a tool to control deviation from such plan. The budgetary schedule is prepared on a modified cash basis, which is a comprehensive basis of accounting other than U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (GAAP). Expenditures related to the general revenue appropriation amount, if any, are monitored by the State's budgetary review process in total on an unclassified basis. Each year's appropriation lapses at year-end. The remaining operations of BRIM are subject to a nonappropriated budgetary review process.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

1. General (Amounts referenced in this note related to insurance coverages are actual dollars) (continued)

GAAP defines component units as legally separate organizations for which the elected officials of the primary government are financially accountable or other organizations for which the nature and significance of their relationship with the State's financial statements would cause them to be misleading. BRIM has considered whether it has any component units as defined by GAAP and has determined that no such organizations meet the criteria set forth above.

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Accounting

As an enterprise fund, BRIM's financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting in conformity with GAAP. Revenues are recorded when earned, and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of the related cash flows. In its accounting and financial reporting, BRIM follows the pronouncements of the Governmental Accounting Standards Board.

BRIM distinguishes operating revenues and expenses from nonoperating revenues and expenses. Operating revenues and expenses generally result from providing services in connection with BRIM's principal ongoing operations. The principal operating revenues and expenses of BRIM relate to premium revenues and claims and administrative expenses. Premium contributions received covering future contract periods are deferred and recognized over the related contract period. Net investment earnings and finance charges are reported as nonoperating revenues.

The financial statements of BRIM are intended to present the financial position and the changes in financial position and cash flows of only that portion of the business-type activities of the State of West Virginia that is attributable to the transactions of BRIM. They do not purport to, and do not, present fairly the financial position of the State of West Virginia as of June 30, 2015 and 2014, and the changes in its financial position and its cash flows for the years then ended in conformity with GAAP.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with GAAP requires management to make certain estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts reported in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from management's estimates.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash equivalents are short-term investments with original maturities of 90 days or less. Cash and cash equivalents principally consist of interest-earning deposits in certain investment pools maintained by the West Virginia Board of Treasury Investments (BTI). Such funds are available to BRIM with overnight notice. Interest income from these investments is prorated to BRIM at rates specified by the BTI based on the balance of BRIM's deposits maintained in relation to the total deposits of all State agencies participating in the pool. The book carrying value of the amounts on deposit with the BTI, which approximates estimated fair value, was \$16,147 and \$11,286 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

Restricted cash and cash equivalents are cash and cash equivalents that are to be used for specific lines of business (i.e., mine subsidence coverage provided to the general public, and medical malpractice and general liability coverage provided to health care providers) based on restrictions provided in the State Code.

Advance Deposits With Insurance Company and Trustee

Advance deposits with the insurance company consist of monies on deposit that are utilized to fund claims and claims adjustment expenses as they are paid by the insurance company.

BRIM deposits monies with the Bank of New York (BNY), as trustee, to hold as advance deposits in an escrow account for BRIM liability claims. The monies held in escrow are invested in specific money market funds and short-term guaranteed or investment-grade fixed-income securities that are identified as "qualified assets" in the escrow agreement. The funds held in escrow, together with their earnings, will be used to fund the payment of the claims and claims adjustment expenses related to these liability claims. As escrow agent, BNY periodically transfers monies from the escrow account to the insurance company administering these claims in order to reimburse the insurance company for payments that it has issued on these claims and claims adjustment expenses on BRIM's behalf.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

Investments

BRIM invests in certain West Virginia Investment Management Board (WVIMB) investment pools. Some of these pools invest in longer-term securities and are subject to market fluctuation because of changes in interest rates. Investments are reported by WVIMB at fair value and are accounted for by BRIM accordingly, with changes in the fair value included in investment income. Income from these investments is prorated to BRIM at rates specified by WVIMB based on the balance of BRIM's deposits maintained in relation to the total deposits of all State agencies participating in the pool.

Restricted investments are investments that are to be used for specific lines of business (i.e., mine subsidence coverage provided to the general public and medical malpractice and general liability coverage provided to health care providers) based on restrictions provided in the State Code.

Compensated Absences

Employees fully vest in all earned but unused annual leave, and BRIM accrues for obligations that may arise in connection with compensated absences for vacation at the current rate of employee pay. In accordance with State personnel policies, employees vest in any remaining unused sick leave only upon retirement, at which time any unused compensated absence time can be converted into employer-paid premiums for postemployment health care coverage through the West Virginia Retiree Health Benefit Trust Fund (RHBT) or be converted into a greater retirement benefit under the State of West Virginia Public Employees Retirement System (PERS).

Unpaid Claims and Claims Adjustment Expense

Utilizing an external actuary, management establishes the unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense liability based on estimates of the ultimate cost of claims, including future claims adjustment expenses, that have been reported but not settled and of claims that have been incurred but not reported (IBNR). Such estimates are based on industry statistical loss reserve information as well as BRIM historical data, including case-basis estimates of losses reported, actuarial projections of loss development of IBNR claims, and estimates of expenses for investigation and adjustment of all incurred and unadjusted losses (and estimates of expected

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

salvage and subrogation receipts are deducted from the estimated liability). The length of time for which such costs must be estimated varies depending on the coverage involved. In the event a reinsurer is unable financially to satisfy an obligation, BRIM is responsible for such liability.

Management believes the estimate for unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense is a reasonable best estimate of BRIM's ultimate losses and loss adjustment expenses to be incurred to discharge BRIM's obligations. However, because actual claims costs depend on such complex factors as actual outcomes versus industry statistical information utilized in the estimation process, inflation, changes in doctrines of legal liability, and damage awards, the process used in computing estimates of claims liability does not necessarily result in an exact amount, particularly for coverages such as general liability and medical malpractice. For instance, medical malpractice claims have a long payout period and claims may not be known for several years. The exposures written under this program have not yet developed sufficient experience to be evaluated based on their own merit. Accordingly, BRIM's actual incurred losses and loss adjustment expenses may vary significantly from the estimated amounts reflected in BRIM's financial statements. Claims liabilities are recomputed periodically using a variety of actuarial and statistical techniques to produce current estimates that reflect recent settlements, claim frequency, and other economic and social factors; such adjustments are included in current operations. A provision for inflation in the calculation of estimated future claims costs is implicit in the calculation because reliance is placed both on actual historical data that reflects past inflation and on other factors that are considered to be appropriate modifiers of past experience. The claims and claims adjustment expense category on the statements of revenues, expenses, and changes in net position includes estimated incurred claim costs, allocated loss adjustment expenses, and unallocated claims adjustment expenses.

Premium deficiency is defined as the amount by which expected claims costs (including IBNR claims) and all expected claims adjustment expenses exceed related unearned premiums. BRIM has determined that a premium deficiency does not exist. In making this determination, management has taken into consideration anticipated investment income, using an assumed 4% discount rate.

Receivables and Premium Income

Receivables represent the amount outstanding for premiums from the insured covered under BRIM's insurance program. Management maintains an allowance for doubtful accounts to reserve for estimated losses based on the length of time the amount has been past due.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies (continued)

Unearned Premiums

Unearned premiums included premium revenues collected for future periods. These revenues will be recognized in the operating periods in which they are earned.

Restricted Net Position

Restricted net position is net position that is to be used for the House Bill 601 Program and mine subsidence coverage provided to the general public based on restrictions provided in the State Code. When an expense is incurred for which both restricted and unrestricted net positions are available, BRIM first utilizes restricted net position for such purpose.

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures

BRIM is mandated by statute to have its cash and investments managed by the WVIMB and BTI. However, BRIM currently does not have specific policies addressing limitations on specific risk types, such as credit risk, custodial credit risk, concentration of credit risk, interest rate risk, or foreign currency risk.

Cash Equivalents

West Virginia Money Market Pool (formerly the Cash Liquidity Pool)

The BTI administers the pool and limits the exposure to credit risk by requiring all corporate bonds held by the West Virginia Money Market Pool to be rated AA- by Standard & Poor's (or its equivalent) or higher. Commercial paper must be rated A-1 by Standard & Poor's and P-1 by Moody's. Additionally, the pool must have at least 15% of its assets in U.S. Treasury issues.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

The following table provides information on the weighted-average credit ratings of the West Virginia Money Market Pool's investments:

		Ju	ne 30, 2015	June 30, 2014						
			Fair	Percent of			Fair	Percent of		
Security Type	Moody's	S&P	Value	Pool Assets	Moody's	S&P	Value	Pool Assets		
Commercial paper	P-1	A-1+	\$ 186,737	9.88%	P-1	A-1+	\$ 234,951	11.99%		
	P-1	A-1	660,027	34.91	P-1	A-1	772,107	39.40		
Corporate bonds and notes	Aa3	NR	10,000	0.53			-	_		
*	Aa3	AA-	10,000	0.53	Aa3	AA-	20,000	1.02		
	Aa3	\mathbf{A} +	10,005	0.53			_	_		
			30,005	1.59	-		20,000	1.02		
U.S. agency bonds	Aaa	AA+	81,994	4.34	Aaa	AA+	82,765	4.22		
U.S. Treasury notes	Aaa	AA+	229,760	12.15	Aaa	AA+	185,065	9.45		
U.S. Treasury bills	P-1	A-1+	92,059	4.87	P-1	A-1+	104,995	5.36		
Negotiable certificates of							10.000			
deposit	NR	AA-	-	_	NR	AA-	10,000	0.51		
	Aa2	AA-	10,000	0.53	D 1		-	-		
	P-1	A-1+	51,000	2.70	P-1	A-1+	28,000	1.43		
	P-1	A-1	142,000	7.51	P-1	A-1	144,000	7.35		
U.S. agency discount notes	P-1	A-1+	304,342	16.10	P-1	A-1+	207,484	10.59		
Money market funds	Aaa	AAAm	90,017	4.76	Aaa	AAAm	39	_		
Repurchase agreements:										
U.S. Treasury notes	Aaa	AA+	1,323	0.07	Aaa	AA+	93,284	4.76		
U.S. agency notes	Aaa	AA+	11,200	0.59	Aaa	AA+	76,900	3.92		
			12,523	0.66	_		170,184	8.68		
			\$ 1,890,464	100.00%	-		\$ 1,959,590	100.00%		

Concentration of Credit Risk

West Virginia statutes prohibit the West Virginia Money Market Pool from investing more than 5% of its assets in securities issued by a single private corporation or association. At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the pool did not have investments in any one private corporation or association that represented more than 5% of assets.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Custodial Credit Risk

At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the West Virginia Money Market Pool held no securities that were subject to custodial credit risk. Repurchase agreements are collateralized at 102%, and the collateral is held in the name of the BTI. The BTI or its agent does not release cash or securities until the counterparty delivers its side of the transaction.

Interest Rate Risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that changes in interest rates will adversely affect the fair value of an investment. All pools and accounts are subject to interest rate risk.

The overall weighted-average maturity (WAM) of the investments of the West Virginia Money Market Pool cannot exceed 60 days. Maximum maturity of individual securities cannot exceed 397 days from date of purchase, except for government floating rate notes, which can be up to 762 days. The following table provides the WAM for the various asset types in the West Virginia Money Market Pool:

	June 30, 2	2015	June 30, 2014			
Investment Type	Fair Value	WAM Days	Fair Value	WAM Days		
Repurchase agreements	\$ 12,523	1	\$ 170,184	1		
U.S. Treasury notes	229,760	75	185,065	47		
U.S. Treasury bills	92,059	123	104,995	44		
Commercial paper	846,764	30	1,007,058	33		
Certificates of deposit	203,005	51	182,000	51		
U.S. agency discount notes	304,342	60	207,484	38		
Corporate bonds and notes	30,000	75	20,000	17		
U.S. agency bonds/notes	81,994	58	82,765	74		
Money market funds	90,017	1	39	1		
Total rated investments	\$ 1,890,464	47	\$ 1,959,590	36		

BRIM's amount invested in the West Virginia Money Market Pool of \$16,147 is included in cash and cash equivalents at June 30, 2015, and \$11,286 at June 30, 2014, represents approximately 1% of total investments in this pool.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Foreign Currency Risk

None of the West Virginia Money Market Pool holds interest in foreign currency or interests valued in foreign currency.

Investments

Board of Risk and Insurance Management Fund

This fund was specifically designed for BRIM by WVIMB based on BRIM's unique cash flow needs. BRIM is the only State agency participating in this fund and owns 100% of the total assets in the fund. The fund invests, along with other agencies, in the following WVIMB investment pools: Domestic Large Cap Equity Pool, Domestic Non-Large Cap Equity Pool, International Equity Pool, International Nonqualified Equity Pool, Short-Term Fixed Income Pool, Total Return Fixed Income Pool, Core Fixed Income Pool, Hedge Fund, and the Treasury Inflation Protection Securities (TIPS).

Investment Objectives

This fund's investment objective is to achieve a total rate of return of at least 4.9% per annum, net of fees.

Asset Allocation

Based upon the WVIMB's determination of the appropriate risk tolerance for the fund, the WVIMB has adopted the following broad asset allocation guidelines for the assets managed for the Board of Risk and Insurance Management Fund. (Policy targets have been established on a market value basis.)

Asset Class	Policy Target
Domestic equity	15%
International equity	15
Fixed income	70
Combined total	100%

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Asset Value

Investments at cost, and as reported at fair value (actual asset allocation), are summarized as follows at June 30:

		20)15			20)14	14		
	Cost		Fair Value			Cost		air Value		
Large cap domestic	\$	15,532	\$	16,733	\$	14,351	\$	16,904		
Non-large cap domestic	Ŧ	3,757	т	3,963	т	4,583	Ŧ	5,566		
International equity		15,646		14,540		14,093		16,614		
International nonqualified		5,303		5,317		4,101		5,303		
Total return fixed income		35,090		34,012		34,557		36,014		
Core fixed income		14,725		14,631		15,483		15,649		
Hedge fund		26,201		27,815		27,046		29,331		
TIPS (Treasury Inflation										
Protection Securities)		13,788		13,686		14,158		14,783		
Short-term fixed income		6,981		6,981		7,214		7,214		
Total investments	\$	137,023	\$	137,678	\$	135,586	\$	147,378		

Investment income is comprised of the following for the years ended June 30:

	2015	2014
Investment income:		
Interest income including realized gains/losses on		
sale of securities	\$ 1,658	\$ 1,726
Unrealized gain on investments	3,175	15,317
Total investment income	\$ 4,833	\$ 17,043

WVIMB calculates total rates of return using the time-weighted rate of return methodology. The time-weighted method determines the rate of return exclusive of the effects of participant contributions or withdrawals. Realized gains and losses on investments that had been held in more than one fiscal year and sold in the current year were included as unrealized gain on investment in the prior year.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Asset Class Risk Disclosures

Domestic Large Cap Equity Pool

This pool holds equity securities of U.S. companies, exchange-traded stock index futures, and money market funds with the highest credit rating. At June 30, 2015 and 2014, this pool did not hold securities of any one issuer in excess of 5% of the value of the pool in accordance with West Virginia statutes. BRIM's amount invested in the large cap domestic pool of \$16,733 and \$16,904 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, represents approximately 0.5% of total investments in this pool.

Domestic Non-Large Cap Equity Pool

This pool holds equity securities of U.S. companies and money market funds with the highest credit rating. At June 30, 2015 and 2014, this pool did not hold securities of any one issuer in excess of 5% of the value of the pool in accordance with West Virginia statutes. BRIM's amount invested in the non-large cap domestic pool of \$3,963 and \$5,566 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, represents approximately 0.5% of total investments in this pool.

International Equity Pool

This pool has both equity securities and cash that are denominated in foreign currencies and are exposed to foreign currency risks. The amounts (in U.S. dollars) of the securities and cash denominated in foreign currencies are as follows:

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Currency Australian dollar Brazil cruzeiros real British pound Canadian dollar Czech koruna Danish krone Egyptian pound Emirati dirham	Equity Securities \$ 71,411 113,460 272,285 130,182 11,113 24,755	Cash \$ 21 829 1,049 62	Total \$ 71,432 114,289	Equity Securities \$ 90,022 95,376	Cash \$ 674 5 1.232	
Australian dollar Brazil cruzeiros real British pound Canadian dollar Czech koruna Danish krone Egyptian pound	Securities \$ 71,411 113,460 272,285 130,182 11,113	\$ 21 829 1,049	\$ 71,432 114,289	Securities \$ 90,022	\$ 674 5	5 90,696
Brazil cruzeiros real British pound Canadian dollar Czech koruna Danish krone Egyptian pound	113,460 272,285 130,182 11,113	829 1,049	114,289) -		
Brazil cruzeiros real British pound Canadian dollar Czech koruna Danish krone Egyptian pound	113,460 272,285 130,182 11,113	829 1,049	114,289) -		
British pound Canadian dollar Czech koruna Danish krone Egyptian pound	272,285 130,182 11,113	1,049)			96.608
Canadian dollar Czech koruna Danish krone Egyptian pound	130,182 11,113	/	273,334	280,040	379	280,419
Czech koruna Danish krone Egyptian pound	11,113		130,244	115,598	423	116,021
Danish krone Egyptian pound	,	_	11,113	14,240	1	14.241
Egyptian pound		1	24,756	11,957	_	11,957
	3,762	-	3,762		_	
Emiran dirnam	3.773	_	3,773	3.497	_	3,497
Euro	410,970	(51)	410,919	435,175	924	436,099
Hong Kong dollar	267,032	979	268,011	235.280	658	235,938
Hungarian forint	9,379	106	9,485	14,797	1	14,798
Indian rupee	49,212	1,019	50,231	89,933	1,126	91,059
Indonesian rupiah	19,720	39	19,759	12,473	92	12,565
Israeli shekel	19,243	3	19,246	12,876	103	12,979
Japanese ven	401,766	2,410	404.176	321,007	3,116	324,123
Malaysian ringgit	12,366	252	12,618	6,529	98	6.627
Mexican peso	35,498	5	35,503	32,670	_	32,670
New Taiwan dollar	70,408	2,623	73,031	47,308	1,960	49,268
New Zealand dollar	1,056	57	1.113	7,678	108	7,786
Norwegian krone	26,742	34	26,776	37,343	38	37,381
Pakistani rupee	5,610	_	5,610	5,669	_	5,669
Philippine peso	8,810	_	8,810	9,975	30	10,005
Polish zloty	10,753	71	10,824	10,717	9	10,726
Qatari riyal	300	9	309	2,789	_	2,789
Singapore dollar	13,923	151	14,074	20,246	1,220	21,466
South African rand	48,901	551	49,452	49,744	404	50,148
South Korean won	174,570	1,238	175,808	207,761	951	208,712
Swedish krona	48,637	1	48,638	41,954	245	42,199
Swiss franc	97,333	14	97,347	86,527	22	86,549
Thailand baht	25,382	29	25,411	22,984	4	22,988
Turkish lira	45,967	_	45,967	61,288	101	61,389
Total	\$ 2,434,319	\$ 11,502	\$ 2,445,821	\$ 2,383,453	\$ 13,919 \$	5 2,397,372

This table excludes securities held by the pool that are denominated in U.S. dollars. The market value of these U.S. dollar denominated securities is \$527,419 and \$462,603 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. BRIM's amount invested in the international equity pool of \$14,540 and \$16,614 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, represents approximately 0.6% of total investments in this pool.

International Nonqualified Equity Pool

This pool holds a collective trust fund that invests in equities denominated in foreign currencies. The value of this investment at June 30, 2015 and 2014, was \$153,554 and \$153,093, respectively. This investment, although denominated in U.S. dollars, is exposed to foreign

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

currency risk through the underlying investments. BRIM's amount invested in the international nonqualified equity pool of \$5,317 and \$5,303 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, represents approximately 3.5% of total investments in this pool.

Total Return Fixed Income Pool

Credit Risk

WVIMB limits the exposure to credit risk in the Total Return Fixed Income Pool by maintaining at least an average rating of investment grade as defined by the Nationally Recognized Statistical Rating Organizations. The following table provides the weighted-average credit ratings of the asset types in the fixed income pool:

		Jur	ne 30,	2015		June 30, 2014					
					Percent					Percent	
Security Type	Moody's	S&P	Fa	ir Value	of Assets	Moody's	S&P	F	air Value	of Assets	
	P		¢			D O	DDD	¢	531 573	24.00/	
Corporate bonds	Baa	BBB	\$	578,292	24.2%	Baa2	BBB	\$	571,567	24.8%	
U.S. Treasury issues	Aaa	AA		113,459	4.7	Aaa	AA		183,531	7.9	
Corporate asset-backed issues	A	AA		116,267	4.8	Baa2	A-		73,955	3.2	
Corporate CMO	B	B		101,927	4.2	Caal	В		63,110	2.7	
Corporate CMO interest only	C	NR		7,706	0.3	C1	NR		7,955	0.4	
Corporate preferred security	Ba	BB		10,430	0.4	Ba1	BB		10,512	0.5	
U.S. Government Agency MBS	Aaa	AA		298,744	12.4	Aaa	AA		290,820	12.6	
U.S. Treasury TIPS	Aaa	AA		20,616	0.9	Aaa	AA		14,276	0.6	
U.S. Government CMO Agency	Aaa	AA		80,795	3.4	Aaa	AA		89,517	3.9	
U.S. Government CMO interest											
only	Aaa	AA		3,819	0.2	Aaa	AA		11,490	0.5	
Municipal bonds	Α	Α		51,734	2.2	A1	А		53,510	2.3	
Short-term issue	Aaa	AAA		102,153	4.3	Aaa	AAA		37,727	1.7	
Time deposits	P-1	A-1		7,174	0.3	-	-		-	_	
U.S. Government Agency											
discount note	Aaa	AA		2,579	0.1	Aaa	AA		2,469	0.1	
U.S. Government Agency TBAs	Aaa	AA		884	-	Aaa	AA		888	_	
Foreign government bond	Baa	BBB		212,335	8.8	Baa2	BBB		192,350	8.3	
Foreign asset-backed issues	Α	Α		20,876	0.9	A2	А		17,691	0.8	
Foreign corporate bonds	Baa	BB		286,053	11.9	Baa3	BBB		245,728	10.6	
Total rated investments			2	2,015,843	84.0			\$	1,867,096	80.9%	
Common stock				7,266	0.3						
Corporate CMO residuals				21,983	0.9						
Investments in other funds				356,277	14.8						
Option contracts purchased			<u> </u>	1,114	-						
Total investments			\$ 2	2,402,483	100.0%	1					

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

At June 30, 2014, unrated securities include commingled investment pools of \$418,593, investments made with cash collateral for securities loaned valued at \$23,881, and option contract purchased valued at \$341. These unrated securities represent 19.2% of the fair value of the pool's investments.

Concentration of Credit Risk

West Virginia statutes prohibit the Total Return Fixed Income Pool from investing more than 5% of its assets in securities issued by a single private corporation or association. At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the fixed income pool did not have investments in any one private corporation or association that represented more than 5% of assets.

Custodial Credit Risk

At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the Total Return Fixed Income Pool held no securities that were subject to custodial credit risk. Repurchase agreements are collateralized at 102%, and the collateral is held in the name of the WVIMB. Investments in commingled funds are held in the name of the WVIMB. All remaining securities are held by the WVIMB's custodian in the name of the WVIMB. Securities lending collateral is invested in the lending agent's collateral reinvestment fund.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Interest Rate Risk

WVIMB monitors interest rate risk of the Total Return Fixed Income Pool by assessing the modified duration of the investments in the pool. The following table provides the weighted-average modified duration for the various asset types in the fixed income pools:

		June 30,	2015	June 30, 2014		
			Modified Duration			Modified Duration
Investment Type	Fa	air Value	(Years)	Fa	air Value	(Years)
Investments in other funds	\$	356,277	3.2	\$	418,593	4.2
Corporate bonds	-	578,249	6.6		571,567	6.3
U.S. Treasury bonds		111,398	4.2		183,531	10.5
U.S. Treasury TIPS		20,616	14.0		14,276	17.5
U.S. Government Agency TBAs		884	2.1		888	2.2
Corporate asset-backed issues		115,952	2.2		73,955	1.4
Corporate CMO		101,802	1.8		63,110	1.5
Corporate CMO interest only		7,706	18.8		7,955	25.7
Corporate preferred security		10,428	0.3		_	_
U.S. Government Agency MBS		292,921	2.6		290,820	2.2
U.S. Government Agency discount notes		2,566	4.3		2,469	5.3
U.S. Government Agency CMO		80,795	2.1		89,517	2.4
U.S. Government Agency CMO interest only		3,816	2.2		11,490	(1.3)
Repurchase agreements		14,948	_		_	_
Municipal bonds		51,734	8.4		53,510	9.0
Investments made with cash collateral for						
securities loaned		_	_		23,881	_
Short-term issues		102,153	_		37,727	_
Time deposits		7,173	_		_	_
Foreign asset-backed issues		20,849	1.6		17,691	0.7
Foreign corporate bonds		285,960	6.0		245,728	6.0
Foreign government bond		212,324	6.3		192,350	6.5
Total assets	\$	2,378,551	4.5	\$	2,299,058	5.2

The Total Return Fixed Income Pool invests in commercial and residential mortgage-backed, asset-backed securities and collateralized mortgage obligations. The cash flows from these securities are based on the payment of the underlying collateral. The modified duration and yield to maturity of these securities are dependent on estimated prepayment assumptions that consider historical experience, market conditions, and other criteria. Actual prepayments may vary with

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

changes in interest rates. Rising interest rates often result in a slower rate of prepayments while declining rates tend to lead to faster prepayments. As a result, the fair values of these securities are highly sensitive to interest rate changes. At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the Total Return Fixed Income Pool held \$623,846 and \$462,892, respectively, of these securities. This represents approximately 26% and 20%, respectively, of the value of the fixed income pools.

BRIM's amount invested in the Total Return Fixed Income Pool of \$34,118 and \$36,014 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, represents approximately 1.4% and 1.6%, respectively, of total investments in this pool for both years.

Foreign Currency Risk

The pool has foreign government bonds and foreign corporate bonds that are denominated in foreign currencies that are exposed to foreign currency risks. The pool also has foreign-denominated futures contracts and foreign exchange forward contracts. Additionally, the pool has indirect exposure to foreign currency risk through its ownership interest in certain of the commingled investment pools. Approximately \$124,768, or 35%, at June 30, 2015, and \$186,841, or 45%, at June 30, 2014, of the commingled investment pools hold substantially all of their investments in foreign currencies. West Virginia statute limits the amount of international securities to no more than 30% of the total assets managed by the WVIMB. At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the WVIMB was in compliance with this limitation.

Core Fixed Income Pool

WVIMB limits the exposure to credit risk in the Core Fixed Income Pool by maintaining at least an average rating of investment grade as defined by the Nationally Recognized Statistical Rating Organizations. The following table provides the weighted-average credit ratings of the asset types in the Core Fixed Income Pool:

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

		Jun	ie 30,	2015		June 30, 2014				
Security Type	Moody's	S&P	Fai	ir Value	Percent of Assets	Moody's	S&P	Fair Value	Percent of Assets	
`````										
U.S. corporate bonds	A	A	\$	222,329	20.4%	A3	A	\$ 203,346	19.1%	
U.S. Treasury bonds	Aaa	AA		204,400	18.7	Aaa	AA	165,535	15.6	
Corporate asset-backed				F < 000	= 0	10		10.050	1.0	
issues	A	A		76,880	7.0	A2	AA	42,858	4.0	
Corporate CMO	Α	Α		87,661	8.0	A2	AA	108,098	10.2	
Corporate CMO principal	_									
only	В	AA		278	-	Ba2	AA	389	-	
Corporate CMO interest										
only	Ba	AAA		1,198	0.1	Ba3	AAA	1,607	0.2	
Foreign asset-backed issues	Aa	AA		2,813	0.3	Aa1	AA	3,394	0.3	
Foreign government bonds	Aa	Α		7,814	0.7	Aa2	AA	10,356	1.0	
Foreign corporate bonds	Α	Α		46,435	4.3	A2	Α	41,750	3.9	
U.S. Government Agency										
MBS	Aaa	AA		194,546	17.8	Aaa	AA	200,083	18.8	
U.S. Government Agency										
СМО	Aaa	AA		144,364	13.2	Aaa	AA	164,375	15.4	
U.S. Government Agency										
CMO principal only	Aaa	AA		10,501	1.0	Aaa	AA	12,688	1.2	
U.S. Government Agency				<i>,</i>						
CMO interest only	Aaa	AA		6,921	0.6	Aaa	AA	8,997	0.8	
U.S. Government Agency				,						
bonds	Aaa	AA		21,742	2.0	Aaa	AA	24,449	2.3	
Municipal bonds	Aa	AA		8,646	0.8	Aa2	AA	8,378	0.8	
Preferred stock	A	A		2	_	_	_		_	
Short-term issue	Aaa	AAA		41,293	3.8	Aaa	AAA	33,771	3.2	
Time deposits	P-1	A-1		7,044	0.6				_	
U.S. Treasury inflation				.,	0.0					
protected security	Aaa	AA		415	_					
Total rated investments	maa	mm	1	,084,867	99.3	-		1,030,074	96.8	
Common stock			1	7,134	99.3 0.7			1,030,074	20.0	
Total investments			¢ 1	,	100.0%	-		\$ 1.030.074	96.8%	
i otai mvestments			γI	,092,001	100.0%	-		\$ 1,030,074	90.8%	

This table includes investments received as collateral for repurchase agreements with a fair value of \$15,496 as compared to the amortized cost of the repurchase agreements of \$14,676.

Unrated securities include investments made with cash collateral for securities loaned valued at \$34,417, or 3.2%, of the fair value of the pool's investments at June 30, 2014.

Concentration of Credit Risk

West Virginia statutes prohibit the Total Return Fixed Income Pool from investing more than 5% of its assets in securities issued by a single private corporation or association. At June 30, 2015
Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

and 2014, the Core Fixed Income Pool did not have investments in any one private corporation or association that represented more than 5% of assets.

Custodial Credit Risk

At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the Core Fixed Income Pool held no securities that were subject to custodial credit risk. All remaining securities are held by the WVIMB's custodian in the name of the WVIMB.

Interest Rate Risk

WVIMB monitors interest rate risk of the Core Fixed Income Pool by assessing the modified duration of the investments in the pool. The following table provides the weighted-average modified duration for the various asset types in the core fixed income pools:

		June 30,	2015	June 30, 2014		
Investment Type		air Value	Modified Duration (Years)	Fa	air Value	Modified Duration (Years)
Corporate bonds	\$	222,273	6.1	\$	203,346	6.3
U.S. Treasury issues	Ψ	202,383	7.2	Ŷ	165,535	7.6
Corporate asset-backed issues		76,574	2.0		42,858	1.3
Corporate CMO		87,539	2.0		108,098	2.1
Corporate CMO principal only		278	3.2		389	2.8
Corporate CMO interest only		1,198	(8.5)		1,607	(4.0)
Foreign asset-backed issues		2,786	0.1		3,394	_
Foreign government bonds		7,800	8.7		10,356	6.6
Foreign corporate bonds		46,346	5.7		41,750	6.3
U.S. Government Agency MBS		188,831	4.8		200,083	4.8
U.S. Government Agency bonds		21,730	4.7		24,449	5.2
U.S. Government Agency CMO		144,364	3.7		164,375	3.5
U.S. Government Agency CMO principal only		10,501	7.4		12,688	6.8
U.S. Government Agency CMO interest only		6,919	7.6		8,997	1.8
Municipal bonds		8,646	13.9		8,378	14.6
Repurchase agreements		14,676	-		_	_
Time deposits		7,044	_		_	_
U.S. Treasury inflation protected security		415	5.4		_	_
Investments made with cash collateral for securities						
loaned		_	_		34,417	_
Short-term issue		41,293	_		33,771	_
Total assets	\$	1,091,596	4.8	\$	1,064,491	4.9

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

The Core Fixed Income Pool invests in commercial and residential mortgage-backed securities, asset-backed securities, and collateralized mortgage obligations. The cash flows from these securities are based on the payment of the underlying collateral. The modified duration and yield to maturity of these securities are dependent on estimated prepayment assumptions that consider historical experience, market conditions, and other criteria. Actual prepayments may vary with changes in interest rates. Rising interest rates often result in a slower rate of prepayments while declining rates tend to lead to faster prepayments. As a result, the fair values of these securities are highly sensitive to interest rate changes. At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the Core Fixed Income Pool held \$518,979 and \$542,489, respectively, of these securities. This represents approximately 48% and 51%, respectively, of the value of the fixed income pool.

BRIM's amount invested in the Core Fixed Income Pool of \$14,671 and \$15,649 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, represents approximately 1.3% and 1.5%, respectively, of total investments in this pool.

Foreign Currency Risk

None of the securities held by the Core Fixed Income Pool are exposed to foreign currency risk.

Hedge Fund

The Hedge Fund holds shares in various commingled institutional funds and shares of a money market fund with the highest credit rating. The commingled institutional funds are not rated by any of the nationally recognized statistical rating agencies, and thus, any credit risk cannot be accurately reported. The pool is not exposed to interest rate risk, custodial credit risk, or concentration of credit risk. The pool is indirectly exposed to foreign currency risk, as certain of the funds have investments denominated in foreign currencies. At June 30, 2014, the funds were indirectly exposed to foreign currency risk. The dollar amount of the funds invested in foreign currencies was not disclosed by the WVIMB in its financial statement footnotes for this fund. BRIM's amount invested in the Hedge Fund of \$27,815 and \$29,331 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, represents approximately 1.7% and 1.9%, respectively, of total investments in this pool.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Treasury Inflation Protection Securities (TIPS)

The TIPS pool invests in U.S. Treasury inflation-protected securities, and its objective is to match the performance of the Barclays Capital U.S. TIPS bond index on an annualized basis.

Credit Risk

WVIMB limits the exposure to credit risk in the TIPS pool by maintaining at least an average rating of investment grade as defined by the Nationally Recognized Statistical Rating Organizations. The following table provides the weighted-average credit ratings of the asset types in the TIPS pool:

	June 30, 2015				June 30, 2014			
Security Type	Moody's	S&P	Fair Value	Percent of Assets	Moody's	S&P	Fair Value	Percent of Assets
U.S. Treasury inflation- protected securities Short-term issue Total rated investments	Aaa Aaa	AA AAA	\$ 427,774 228 \$ 428,002	99.9% 0.1 100.0%	Aaa Aaa	AA AAA	\$ 601,027 244 \$ 601,271	100.0% - 100.0%

Concentration of Credit Risk

West Virginia statutes prohibit the TIPS pool from investing more than 5% of its assets in securities issued by a single private corporation or association. At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the pool did not have investments in any one private corporation or association that represented more than 5% of assets.

Custodial Credit Risk

At June 30, 2015 and 2014, the TIPS pool held no securities that were subjected to custodial credit risk. All securities are held by the WVIMB's custodian in the name of the WVIMB. Securities lending collateral is invested in the lending agent's collateral reinvestment fund.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Interest Rate Risk

WVIMB monitors interest rate risk of the TIPS pool by assessing the modified duration of the investments in the pool. The following table provides the weighted-average modified duration for the various asset types in the TIPS pool:

		June 30, 2015			June 30, 2014			
		Modified				Modified		
			Duration			Duration		
Investment Type	Fa	air Value	(Years)	Fa	air Value	(Years)		
U.S. Treasury inflation-protected securities	\$	427,774	7.9	\$	601,027	7.8		
Short-term issue	φ	228	-	ψ	244	-		
Total assets	\$	428,002	7.9	\$	601,271	7.8		

BRIM's amount invested in the TIPS pool of \$13,543 and \$14,783 at June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, represents approximately 3.2% and 2.4%, respectively, of total investments in this pool.

Foreign Currency Risk

None of the securities held by the TIPS pool are exposed to foreign currency risk.

Advanced Deposits

Insurance Company and Trustee

BRIM deposits monies with BNY, as trustee, to hold as advance deposits in an escrow account for BRIM liability claims. The monies held in escrow are invested in specific money market funds and short-term guaranteed or investment-grade fixed income securities that are identified as "qualified assets" in the escrow agreement.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

The following table provides information on the weighted-average credit ratings of the cash liquidity pool's investments:

		Jun	e 30, 2015			Jun	e 30, 2014	
Security Type	Moody's	S&P	Fair Value	Percent of Assets	Moody's	S&P	Fair Value	Percent of Assets
Corporate bonds and notes	Aaa	AAA	\$ 1,982	0.97%	Aaa	AAA	\$ _	- %
	Aa1 Aa1	AA+ AA	1,028 784	0.50 0.39	Aal Aal	AA+ AA	1,218	0.59
	Aa1 Aa2	AA- AA	2,088	1.02	Aa1 Aa2	AA- AA	2,381 1,152	1.15 0.56
	Aa2 Aa3	АА- АА-	2,106 2,096	1.03 1.03	Aa2 Aa3	AA- AA-	2,424 1,139	1.17 0.55
Collateralized mortgage			10,084	4.94			8,314	4.02
obligations	Aaa	AA+		_	Aaa	AA+	13,776	6.66
U.S. Treasury bonds and			-	-			13,776	6.66
notes	Aaa	NR	167,196	81.87	Aaa	AA+	177,871	86.03
U.S. Agency bonds Agency-backed securities	Aaa NR	AA+ NR	15,587 10,878	7.63 5.33	Aaa Aaa	AA+ AA+	6,456	3.12
Money market funds	Aaa	AAA	474	0.23	Aaa	AAA	357	0.17
Total rated investments			\$ 204,219	100.00%			\$ 206,774	100.00%

Concentration of Credit Risk

As per the Investment Guidelines, at the time of purchase, no more than 4.9% of its advance deposit assets can be held in securities issued by a single private corporation or association.

Custodial Credit Risk

At June 30, 2015 and 2014, advanced deposits include no securities that were subject to custodial credit risk.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

3. Deposit and Investment Risk Disclosures (continued)

Interest Rate Risk

The following table provides the WAM for the various asset types in the advanced deposits:

	June 30, 2015			June 30, 2014			
Investment Type		Fair Value	WAM Years		Fair Value	WAM Years	
Corporate bonds and notes	\$	10,084	5.0	\$	8,314	3.2	
U.S. Treasury bonds		167,196	3.7		177,871	3.1	
U.S. agency bonds		15,587	4.3		6,456	5.3	
Collateralized mortgage obligations		_	_		13,776	3.8	
Agency-backed securities		10,878	4.3		_	_	
Money market funds		474	_		357	_	
Total rated investments	\$	204,219	3.6	\$	206,774	3.2	

Foreign Currency Risk

None of the advanced deposits include interest holds in foreign currency or interests valued in foreign currency.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

4. Unpaid Claims and Claims Adjustment Expense Liability

BRIM establishes an estimated liability for both reported and unreported insured events, which includes estimates of both future payments of losses and related claims adjustment expenses. The following represents changes in the estimated liability for the fiscal and policy years ended June 30:

	_	2015	2014
Unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense liability at beginning of year	\$	153,204	\$ 143,568
Incurred claims and claims adjustment expense: Provision for insured events of the current year		62,342	58,389
Increase in provision for insured events of prior years		5,803	3,237
Total incurred claims and claims adjustment expense		68,145	61,626
Payments:			
Claims and claims adjustment expense attributable to insured events of the current year		(11,146)	(10,560)
Claims and claims adjustment expense attributable to insured events of prior years		(49,243)	(41,430)
Total payments		(60,389)	(51,990)
Total unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense liability at end of year	\$	160,960	\$ 153,204

If the unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense liability were discounted using a 4% discount factor for 2015 and 2014 to take into consideration the time value of money, the result would be a decrease in the liability and an increase in net position of approximately \$14,209 and \$13,692 for fiscal years 2015 and 2014, respectively. The overall unpaid claim liability number includes a provision for allocated and unallocated claims adjustment expense.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

5. Employee Benefit Plans

Pension Benefits

All full-time BRIM employees are eligible to participate in PERS, a cost-sharing, multiple-employer public employee retirement system. Employees who retire at or after age 60 with 5 or more years of contributory service or who retire at or after age 55 and have completed 25 years of credited service are eligible for retirement benefits as established by State statute. Retirement benefits are payable monthly for life, in the form of a straight-line annuity equal to 2% of the employee's final average salary of the past three years, multiplied by the number of years of the employee's credited service at the time of retirement. PERS also provides deferred retirement, early retirement, and death and disability benefits, and issues an annual report that can be obtained by contacting PERS.

Covered employees are required to contribute 4.5% of their salary to PERS. Beginning July 1, 2015, the employee contribution rate for new hires increases to 6%. BRIM is required to contribute 14.0% of covered employees' salaries to PERS for 2015, 14.5% for 2014, and 14.5% for 2013. The required employee and employer contribution percentages are determined by actuarial advisement within ranges set by statute. As noted below, BRIM contributed the proper, required amounts.

Contributions

Although contributions are not actuarially determined, actuarial valuations are performed to assist the Legislature in establishing appropriate contribution rates. Current funding policy requires contributions consisting of member contributions of 4.5% of covered payroll and employer contributions of 14.0%, 14.5%, and 14.0% for the years ended June 30, 2015, 2014, and 2013, respectively.

During the years ended 2015, 2014, and 2013, BRIM's contributions to PERS required and made were approximately \$127, \$133, and \$129, respectively.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

5. Employee Benefit Plans (continued)

Pension Liabilities, Pension Expense, and Deferred Outflows of Resources and Deferred Inflows of Resources Related to Pensions

At June 30, 2015, BRIM reported a liability of \$254 for its proportionate share of the net pension liability. The net pension liability was measured as of June 30, 2014, and the total pension liability used to calculate the net pension liability was determined by an actuarial valuation as of June 30, 2013, rolled forward to the measurement date of June 30, 2014. BRIM's proportion of the net pension liability was based on BRIM's share of contributions to the pension plan relative to the contributions of all employers participating in PERS for the year ended June 30, 2014. At June 30, 2014, the BRIM's proportion was 0.024%, which was a decrease of 0.045% from its proportion measured as of June 30, 2013.

For the year ended June 30, 2015, BRIM recognized pension expense of \$28. At June 30, 2015, BRIM reported deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions from the following sources:

	Outf	erred lows of ources	In	eferred flows of sources
Net difference between projected and actual earnings on	¢		¢	260
pension plan investments Changes in proportion and differences between BRIM's	\$	-	Ф	269
contributions and proportionate share of contributions		_		1
BRIM's contributions made subsequent to the				
measurement date of June 30, 2014		127		_
Total	\$	127	\$	270

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

5. Employee Benefit Plans (continued)

\$127 reported as deferred outflows of resources related to pensions resulting from BRIM's contributions subsequent to the measurement date will be recognized as a reduction of the net pension liability in the year ending June 30, 2016. Other amounts reported as deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions will be recognized in pension expense as follows:

\$ 68
68
68
67
\$

Actuarial Assumptions

The total pension liability in the June 30, 2014, actuarial valuation was determined using the following actuarial assumptions, applied to all periods in the measurement:

Inflation	2.20%
Salary increases	4.25%-6.00%, average, including inflation
Investment rate of return	7.50%, net of pension plan investment expense

Mortality rates were based on the 1983 GAM for healthy males, 1971 GAM for healthy females, 1971 GAM for disabled males, and Revenue Ruling 96-7 for disabled females.

The actuarial assumptions used in the June 30, 2014, valuation were based on the results of an actuarial experience study for the period July 1, 2004 through June 30, 2009.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

5. Employee Benefit Plans (continued)

The long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was determined using a building-block method in which best-estimate ranges of expected future real rates of return (expected returns, net of pension plan investment expense and inflation) are developed for each major asset class. These ranges are combined to produce the long-term expected rate of return by weighting the expected future real rates of return by the target asset allocation percentage and by adding expected inflation. The target allocation and best estimates of arithmetic real rates of return for each major asset class are summarized in the following table:

Asset Class	Target Allocation	Long-Term Expected Real Rate of Return
Fixed income	15.0%	2.9%-4.8%
Domestic equity	27.5	7.6%
International equity	27.5	8.5%
Real estate	10.0	6.8%
Private equity	10.0	9.9%
Hedge funds	10.0	5.0%
Total	100.0%	

Discount Rate

The discount rate used to measure the total pension liability was 7.5%. The projection of cash flows used to determine the discount rate assumed that employee contributions will be made at the current contribution rate and that contributions from employers will continue to be made at statutorily required rates, which are determined annually based on actuarial valuations. Based on those assumptions, the pension plan's fiduciary net position was projected to be available to make all projected future benefit payments of current active and inactive employees. Therefore, the long-term expected rate of return on pension plan investments was applied to all periods of projected benefit payments to determine the total pension liability. Although discount rates are subject to change between measurement dates, there were no changes in the discount rate in the current period.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

5. Employee Benefit Plans (continued)

Sensitivity of BRIM's Proportionate Share of the Net Pension Liability to Changes in the Discount Rate

The following presents BRIM's proportionate share of the net pension liability calculated using the discount rate of 7.5%, as well as what BRIM's proportionate share of the net pension liability would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is one percentage point lower or one percentage point higher than the current rate:

	Current					
	1% Decrease (6.5%)		Discount Rate (7.5%)			
BRIM's proportionate share of net						
pension liability	\$	716	\$	253	\$	(141)

Pro forma effects of retroactive application of GASB 68 cannot be reasonably estimated for individual prior periods due to the presentation of the amounts in prior year financial statements of PERS. Within the financial statements, BRIM is included with other agencies that are administered under the Department of Administration and, therefore, no separate amounts are disclosed allowing the calculation of the effect of GASB 68 for prior periods.

The Consolidated Public Retirement Board (CPRB) administers PERS under the direction of the Governor, State Auditor, State Treasurer, Secretary of the Department of Administration, and ten members appointed by the Governor. CPRB prepares separately issued financial statements covering the retirement systems, which can be obtained from the Consolidated Public Retirement Board, 4101 MacCorkle Avenue S.E., Charleston, West Virginia 25304.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

5. Employee Benefit Plans (continued)

Other Postemployment Benefits (OPEB)

BRIM participates in a cost-sharing, multiemployer, defined benefit other postemployment benefit plan that covers the retirees of State agencies, colleges and universities, county boards of education, and other government entities as set forth in the West Virginia Code. Financial activities of the OPEB plan are accounted for in the RHBT. The plan provides the following retiree group insurance coverage to participants: medical and prescription drug coverage through a self-insured preferred provider benefit plan and through external managed care organizations, basic group life, accidental death, and prescription drug coverage for retired employees of the State, and various related State and non-State agencies, and their dependents. Details regarding this plan and a copy of the RHBT financial report can be obtained by contacting Public Employees Insurance Agency, 601 57th Street, S.E., Suite 2, Charleston, West Virginia 25304 or by calling (888) 680-7342.

Upon retirement, an employee may apply unused sick leave and/or annual leave to reduce his or her future insurance premiums paid to the RHBT. Substantially all employees hired prior to July 1, 2001, may become eligible for these benefits if they reach normal retirement age while working for BRIM. According to West Virginia State Code, employees hired prior to June 30, 1988, can receive health care credit against 100% of their health care coverage. Employees hired between June 30, 1988 and June 30, 2001, can receive health care credit against 50% of their health care cost. Employees hired July 1, 2001, or later may not convert sick leave into a health care benefit. The conversion of sick leave into OPEB health care benefits is now required to be accounted for as part of the OPEB obligation.

Legislation requires the RHBT to determine, through an actuarial study, the Annual Required Contribution (ARC), which shall be sufficient to maintain the RHBT in an actuarially sound manner. The ARC is allocated to respective cost-sharing employers, including BRIM, who are required by law to fund at least the minimum annual premium component of the ARC. Revenues collected by RHBT shall be used to fund current OPEB health care claims and administrative expenses with residual funds held in trust for future OPEB costs. BRIM records expense for its allocated ARC and a liability for the ARC that has not been paid. BRIM's OPEB expense for fiscal years 2015 and 2014 was approximately \$40 and \$63, respectively, of which approximately \$407 and \$388 remained unpaid as of June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, and is recorded in accrued expenses and other liabilities on the statements of net position. For fiscal years 2015 and 2014, BRIM's OPEB contribution was approximately \$40 and \$54, respectively,

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

5. Employee Benefit Plans (continued)

of the total required contribution of \$40 and \$63, respectively, for both years. The actual contribution represents 74% and 85% of the total required contribution for 2015 and 2014, respectively. BRIM's policy is to fund at least the minimum annual premium component of the ARC. There are currently 26 employees eligible to receive such benefits.

6. Lease Arrangement

In December 2011, the State renewed the lease arrangement on behalf of BRIM for office space occupied by BRIM with a monthly lease payment of \$12 and a term beginning on January 1, 2012, and ending on December 31, 2016.

Operating lease expense approximated \$139 and \$135 for the years ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively, relating to these arrangements. Future minimum lease payments under these operating lease arrangements are as follows for years ending June 30:

2016	\$139
2017	70

7. Transactions With Primary Government and Component Units

Premium revenues derived from billings to State entities, which are funded by special revenue funds and component units of the primary government, approximated \$32,119 and \$27,226 for the years ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively.

BRIM is required by Senate Bill 1002 to remit amounts equal to the gross premium tax attributable to premiums collected by BRIM. These amounts are to be placed in a separate account known as "the Premium Tax Savings Fund" (the Fund) maintained by the State Treasurer. Amounts deposited by BRIM into the Fund approximated \$2,198 and \$1,812 for the years ended June 30, 2015 and 2014, respectively. The Fund is not included in BRIM's financial statements, but is included in the general fund of the State.

In 2014, a transfer of \$2,000 to the Patient Injury Compensation Fund as authorized by House Bill 4261 was made.

Notes to Financial Statements (continued)

(Dollars in Thousands)

8. Reinsurance (Amounts referenced in this note related to insurance coverages are actual dollars)

BRIM has entered into two reinsurance agreements for excess coverage with unrelated insurance companies wherein the company assumes the liability over BRIM's limit for a ceded premium. BRIM obtains an excess policy from the commercial market, which gives boards of education a liability limit of up to \$5 million in excess of BRIM's \$1 million self-insured limit. BRIM also purchases an excess policy on all State and SB3 insured property over and above BRIM's \$1 million self-insured limit. These reinsurance agreements have been accounted for as a transfer of risk in the accompanying financial statements. However, BRIM is not relieved of its primary obligation to the insureds in the reinsurance transaction. BRIM had one reinsurance recovery for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2015, of \$1,200 and \$1,000 for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2014.

9. Risk Management (Amounts referenced in this note related to insurance coverages are actual dollars)

BRIM is exposed to various risks of loss related to torts; theft of, damage to, and destruction of assets; errors and omissions; injuries to and illnesses of employees; medical liabilities; and natural disasters.

BRIM is a participant in the self-insured public entity risk pool it administers. Coverage is in the amount of \$1 million per occurrence for general liability and property damage. Health insurance coverage for BRIM's employees is obtained through its participation in health insurance coverage offered by the West Virginia Public Employees Insurance Agency (PEIA). PEIA provides the following basic employee benefit coverage to all participants: hospital, surgical, group major medical, basic group life, accidental death, and prescription drug coverage for active and retired employees of the State and various related State and non-State agencies. BRIM has coverage for job-related injuries through a State-wide workers' compensation policy with a third-party insurer.

There have been no significant reductions in insurance coverage from the prior year. Additionally, the amount of settlements has not exceeded insurance coverage in the past three years. **Required Supplementary Information**

Ten-Year Claims Development Information (Unaudited)

The table below illustrates how BRIM's earned revenues (net of reinsurance) and investment income compare to related costs of loss (net of loss assumed by reinsurers) and other expenses assumed by BRIM as of the end of each of the last ten years. The rows of the table are defined as follows: (1) This line shows the total of each fiscal year's premium revenues and investment revenues. (2) This line shows each fiscal year's other operating costs of BRIM including overhead and unallocated claims expense not allocable to individual claims. (3) This line shows BRIM's incurred claims and claims adjustment expense (both paid and accrued) as originally reported at the end of the first year in which the event that triggered coverage under the contract occurred (called policy year). (4) This section of rows shows the cumulative amounts paid as of the end of successive years for each policy year. (5) This line shows the latest reestimated amount of losses assumed by reinsurers for each year. (6) This section of rows shows how each policy year's incurred claims increased or decreased as of the end of successive years. This annual reestimation results from new information received on known claims, reevaluation of existing information on known claims, as well as emergence of new claims not previously known. (7) This line compares the latest reestimated incurred claims amount to the amount originally established (line 3) and shows whether this latest estimate of claims cost is greater or less than originally thought. As data for individual policy years. The columns of the table show data for successive pears.

	Fiscal and Policy Year Ended June 30									
	2006	2007	2008	2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014	2015
					(In Tho	usands)				
1) Premiums and investment revenues	¢ 00.000	¢ 00.070	¢ 02.400	¢ 60 500	¢ 02.000	¢ 51.000	¢	* * 1 0 * 0		
Earned	,	\$ 98,270	\$ 83,499	\$ 69,739	\$ 83,088		\$ 64,361	\$ 54,969	\$ 69,172	\$ 63,037
Ceded	4,145	6,151	6,394	5,944	6,257	6,075	5,386	5,825	6,102	6,197
Net earned	85,545	92,119	77,105	63,795	76,831	65,245	58,975	49,144	63,070	56,840
2) Unallocated expenses, including administrative										
fees paid to third-party claims administrators	8,894	8,536	8,045	7,840	8,043	7,867	7,562	7,240	7,888	7,653
3) Estimated incurred claims and claims										
adjustment expense, end of policy year:										
Incurred	58,491	59,678	59,246	56,194	51,388	53,728	60,176	57,276	58,389	62,342
Ceded	172	3,597	2,000	300	-	-	2,312	-	_	-
Net incurred	58,319	56,081	57,246	55,894	51,388	53,728	57,864	57,276	58,389	62,342
4) Paid (cumulative) claims and claims										
adjustment expense as of:										
End of policy year	10,097	12,416	8,352	9,753	9,965	10,757	10,156	10,870	10,560	11,146
One year later	17,547	16,942	18,097	19,069	17,009	18,034	20,830	18,936	19,965	,
Two years later	23,291	24,345	26,240	25,457	25,606	26,398	30,577	30,649	,	
Three years later	31,901	30,733	33,488	32,126	32,612	34,305	43,021	, i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i i		
Four years later	37,202	35,469	38,077	36,501	38,174	39,497	- / -			
Five years later	39,306	37,636	39,518	39,349	39,821	,				
Six years later	40,739	40,076	41,403	42,577						
Seven years later	40,886	41,334	43,674	,						
Eight years later	42,730	42,030	- ,							
Nine years later	43,245	,								
5) Reestimated ceded claims and expenses	172	3,597	2,000	300	-	-	2,312	-	-	-
6) Reestimated net incurred claims and allocated										
claims adjustment expense:										
End of policy year	58,319	56,081	57,246	55,894	51,388	53,728	57,864	57,276	58,389	62,342
One year later	51,183	53,924	57,108	48,432	46,571	52,844	58,812	56,883	57,772	
Two years later	47,726	48,330	51,881	46,176	47,102	50,289	61,106	63,767		
Three years later	45,490	44,898	46,708	45,328	46,116	48,480	62,460			
Four years later	44,898	43,179	45,459	44,112	44,171	47,980				
Five years later	43,237	42,181	44,323	46,551	43,567					
Six years later	42,839	42,862	44,349	45,424	<i>,</i>					
Seven years later	43,061	43,340	45,098	,						
Eight years later	43,548	42,566	- ,							
Nine years later	43,605	,								
7) (Decrease) increase in estimated net incurred										
claims and allocated claims adjustment expense										
from end of policy year	(14,714)	(13,515)	(12,148)	(10,470)	(7,821)	(5,748)	4,596	6,491	(617)	-

Note: The above financial data is summarized for individual contract periods. Subsequent premium and related expense adjustments and reserve developments are recorded in the year incurred for fiscal year financial reporting, but are included in the applicable contract year for purposes of the above schedule. Accordingly, components of the change in net assets as determined on a contract-year basis will differ from those included in BRIM's fiscal year financial statements.

Reconciliation of Unpaid Claims and Claims Adjustment Expense Liability by Type of Contract (Unaudited)

The table below presents the changes in unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense liability for BRIM's lines of business:

	Fiscal and Policy Year Ended June 30										
	2015				2014						
			Mine	House				Mine	House		
	Liability	Property	Subsidence	Bill 601	Total		Property	Subsidence	Bill 601	Total	
					(In Tho	ısands)					
Unpaid claims and claims adjustment expense liability at beginning of fiscal year Incurred claims and claims adjustment expense:	\$ 146,833	\$ 5,510	\$ 861		\$ 153,204	\$ 137,984	\$ 4,703	\$ 881	\$ –	\$ 143,568	
Provision for insured events of the current fiscal year (Decrease) increase in provision for insured events of	55,686	5,960	696		62,342	52,067	5,686	636	_	58,389	
prior fiscal years	8,020	(2,053)	(164)		5,803	4,960	(1,422)	(301)	_	3,237	
Total incurred claims and claims adjustment expense	63,706	3,907	532	_	68,145	57,027	4,264	335	_	61,626	
Payments: Claims and claims adjustment expense attributable to insured events of the current fiscal year Claims and claims adjustment expense attributable to insured events of the prior	(9,404)	(1,664)	(78)		(11,146)	(8,541)	(1,968)	(51)	_	(10,560)	
fiscal years	(46,187)	(2,617)	(439)		(49,243)	(39,637)	(1,489)	(304)	_	(41,430)	
Total claims and claims adjustment expense payments Total unpaid claims and claims adjustment	(55,591)	(4,281)	(517)	_	(60,389)	(48,178)	(3,457)	(355)	_	(51,990)	
expense liability at end of the fiscal year	<u>\$ 154,948</u>	\$ 5,136	\$ 876	\$ –	\$ 160,960	\$ 146,833	\$ 5,510	\$ 861	\$ -	\$ 153,204	

Other Financial Information

Combining Statement of Net Position

June 30, 2015 (In Thousands)

	Other Lines of Business	Mine Subsidence	House Bill 601 Medical Malpractice	Total
Assets			r	
Current assets:				
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 11,286	\$ -	\$ -	\$ 11,286
Advance deposits with carrier/trustee	204,219	_	_	204,219
Receivables, net	1,934	_	_	1,934
Prepaid insurance:				
Restricted cash and cash equivalents	_	5,475	2,744	8,219
Restricted receivables, net		597	_	597
Total current assets	217,439	6,072	2,744	226,255
Noncurrent assets:				
Investments	89,199	_	_	89,199
Restricted investments		48,625	_	48,625
Total noncurrent assets	89,199	48,625	_	137,824
Total assets	306,638	54,697	2,744	364,079
Deferred outflows of resources	127	-	_	127
Liabilities				
Current liabilities:				
Estimated unpaid claims and				
claims adjustment expense	47,376	514	-	47,890
Unearned revenue	6,555	1,104	_	7,659
Agent commissions payable	1,032	_	_	1,032
Accrued expenses and other liabilities	1,371	18	_	1,389
Interprogram (receivables) payables	(15)	15	_	—
Total current liabilities	56,319	1,651	_	57,970
Noncurrent liabilities:				
Estimated claims and claims adjustment				
expense, noncurrent	112,708	362	-	113,070
Compensated absences	76	_	_	76
Total noncurrent liabilities	112,784	362	-	113,146
Total liabilities	169,103	2,013	_	171,116
Deferred inflows of resources	270	_	_	270
Net position				
Restricted	_	52,684	2,744	55,428
Unrestricted	137,392	_	_	137,392
Net position	\$ 137,392	\$ 52,684	\$ 2,744	\$ 192,820

Combining Statement of Revenues, Expenses, and Changes in Net Position

Year Ended June 30, 2015 (In Thousands)

	Other		House Bill 601	
	Lines of	Mine	Medical	
	Business	Subsidence	Malpractice	Total
Operating revenues				
Premiums	\$ 55,897	\$ 2,263	\$ 44	\$ 58,204
Less excess coverage/reinsurance premiums	(6,197)	_	_	(6,197)
Total operating revenues	49,700	2,263	44	52,007
Operating expenses				
Claims and claims adjustment expense	67,620	525	_	68,145
General and administrative expense	3,445	76	20	3,541
Total operating expenses	71,065	601	20	71,686
Operating (loss) income	(21,365)	1,662	24	(19,679)
Nonoperating revenues				
Investment income	3,936	893	4	4,833
Payment to transfer HB601 estimated future IBNR	_	_	(750)	(750)
Net nonoperating revenues	3,936	893	(746)	4,083
Changes in net position	\$ (17,429)	\$ 2,555	\$ (722)	\$ (15,596)

Deposits Disclosure

Form 7

Year Ended June 30, 2015 (In Thousands)

	Fair Value
Cash with Treasurer	<u>\$ 3,358</u> (1)
(1) Agrees to audited statement of cash flows as follows: Cash with Treasurer Cash equivalents with BTI	\$ 3,358 (2) <u>16,147 (2)</u> <u>\$ 19,505 (3)</u>

(2) Agrees to Form 8-A.

(3) Agrees to audited statement of cash flows.

Investments Disclosure

Form 8

Year Ended June 30, 2015 (In Thousands)

Investment Pool	Amount Unrestricted	Amount Restricted	Amount Reported	Fair Value
BTI and WVIMB Investment Pools: Cash liquidity Long-term Total investments	\$ 8,439 (1) 89,199 (1) \$ 97,638 (1)		\$ 16,147 (3) <u>137,824</u> (3) \$ 153,971	\$ 16,147 137,824 \$ 153,971
 (1) Agrees to audited statement of net position as follows: Investments with BTI and WVIMB Less investments classified as 	\$ 97,638	\$ 56,333		
cash equivalents Total investments	8,439 <u>\$ 89,199</u> (2)	7,708 <u>\$ 48,625</u> (2)		

(2) Agrees to audited statement of net position.

(3) Agrees to Form 8-A.

Deposits and Investments Disclosure

Form 8-A

Year Ended June 30, 2015 (In Thousands)

Reconciliation of cash and cash equivalents and investments as reported in the financial statements to the amounts disclosed in the footnotes:

Deposits: Cash and cash equivalents as reported:	
Noncurrent – restricted	\$ 8,219 (1)
Unrestricted	11,286 (1)
Total cash and cash equivalents	19,505
Less investments disclosed as cash equivalents	16,147 (2)(3)
Fair value of deposits as disclosed on Form 7	\$ 3,358 (2)
Investments:	
Investments as reported:	
Noncurrent – restricted	\$ 48,625 (1)
Noncurrent – unrestricted	89,199 (1)
Total investments	137,824
Add investments disclosed as cash equivalents	_
Fair value of investments as disclosed on Form 8	\$ 137,824 (3)

(1) Agrees to audited statement of net position.

(2) Agrees to Form 7.

(3) Agrees to Form 8.

Schedule of Receivables (Other Than State Agencies)

Form 9

Year Ended June 30, 2015 (In Thousands)

	Amount
Accounts receivable (other than State agencies):	
Total accounts receivable as of June 30, 2015	\$ 2,531 (1)
Less allowance for doubtful accounts	(2)
Net receivable	\$ 2,531
(1) Derived from the audited statement of net position as follows:	
Receivables	\$ 1,934 (2)
Restricted receivables	597 (2)
	\$ 2,531

(2) Agrees to the audited statement of net position.

Schedule of Accounts Receivable From Other State Agencies

Form 10

June 30, 2015 (In Thousands)

Receivable From	Amount
Accounts receivable from other State agencies	<u>\$ 21 (1)</u>
(1) Premiums due from other State agenciesPremiums due from other entitiesTotal receivables	$\begin{array}{c} \$ & 21 \\ 1,913 \\ \hline \$ & 1,934 \end{array}$ (2)

(2) Agrees to audited statement of net position.

Schedule of Changes in Long-Term Obligations - Compensated Absences

Form 13

Year Ended June 30, 2015 (In Thousands)

Type of Debt	Final Maturity Date	Balance as Reported June 30 2014		Payı	nents	 her nges	Jur	ance ne 30 015	
Compensated absences – annual leave	Varies	\$	76	\$		\$ _	\$	76	(1)

(1) Agrees to audited statement of net assets.



Ernst & Young LLP 900 United Center 500 Virginia Street East Charleston, WV 25301 Tel: +1 304 343 8971 Fax: +1 304 357 5994 ey.com

Report of Independent Auditors on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting and on Compliance and Other Matters Based on an Audit of the Financial Statements Performed in Accordance With *Government Auditing Standards*

The Board of Directors and Management West Virginia Board of Risk and Insurance Management

We have audited, in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States and the standards applicable to financial audits contained in *Government Auditing Standards* issued by the Comptroller General of the United States, the financial statements of the West Virginia Board of Risk and Insurance Management (BRIM), which comprise the statement of net position as of June 30, 2015, and the related statements of revenues, expenses and changes in position, and cash flows for the year then ended, and the related notes to the financial statements, and have issued our report thereon dated December 7, 2015.

Internal Control over Financial Reporting

In planning and performing our audit of the financial statements, we considered BRIM's internal control over financial reporting (internal control) to determine the audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances for the purpose of expressing our opinion on the financial statements, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of BRIM's internal control. Accordingly, we do not express an opinion on the effectiveness of BRIM's internal control.

A *deficiency in internal control* exists when the design or operation of a control does not allow management or employees, in the normal course of performing their assigned functions, to prevent, or detect and correct misstatements on a timely basis. A *material weakness* is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of the entity's financial statements will not be prevented, or detected and corrected on a timely basis. A *significant deficiency* is a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control that is less severe than a material weakness, yet important enough to merit attention by those charged with governance.

Our consideration of internal control was for the limited purpose described in the first paragraph of this section and was not designed to identify all deficiencies in internal control that might be material weaknesses or significant deficiencies. Given these limitations, during our audit we did not identify any deficiencies in internal control that we consider to be material weaknesses. However, material weaknesses may exist that have not been identified.



Compliance and Other Matters

As part of obtaining reasonable assurance about whether BRIM's financial statements are free of material misstatement, we performed tests of its compliance with certain provisions of laws, regulations, contracts and grant agreements, noncompliance with which could have a direct and material effect on the determination of financial statement amounts. However, providing an opinion on compliance with those provisions was not an objective of our audit, and accordingly, we do not express such an opinion. The results of our tests disclosed no instances of noncompliance or other matters that are required to be reported under *Government Auditing Standards*.

Purpose of this Report

The purpose of this report is solely to describe the scope of our testing of internal control and compliance and the result of that testing, and not to provide an opinion on the entity's internal control or on compliance. This report is an integral part of an audit performed in accordance with *Government Auditing Standards* in considering the entity's internal control and compliance. Accordingly, this communication is not suitable for any other purpose.

Ernst + Young LLP

December 7, 2015

EY | Assurance | Tax | Transactions | Advisory

About EY

EY is a global leader in assurance, tax, transaction and advisory services. The insights and quality services we deliver help build trust and confidence in the capital markets and in economies the world over. We develop outstanding leaders who team to deliver on our promises to all of our stakeholders. In so doing, we play a critical role in building a better working world for our people, for our clients and for our communities.

EY refers to the global organization and may refer to one or more of the member firms of Ernst & Young Global Limited, each of which is a separate legal entity. Ernst & Young Global Limited, a UK company limited by guarantee, does not provide services to clients. For more information about our organization, please visit ey.com.

© 2015 Ernst & Young LLP. All Rights Reserved.

ey.com

